
GOYDERS LINE GAZETTEGOYDERS LINE GAZETTE
JUNE 2022JUNE 2022 Newsletter No. 317Newsletter No. 317

FREEFREE

Serving Orroroo and Carrieton RegionServing Orroroo and Carrieton Region

The District Council of Orroroo Carrieton welcomes the 
announcement of the $868,200 funding allocated 
through the Coalition Government’s Regional Connectivity 
program to Pekina tower, for the mobile blackspot program.
Orroroo Carrieton Mayor Kathie Bowman said ‘This 
much needed telecommunication tower will deliver 
clear benefits to the local Pekina and surrounding areas, 
some of our rural communities have lacked the basic 
connectivity and data access required today. The project 
will also add significant road safety benefits to local 
road users including our many visitors’. Mayor Bowman 
continued further and added that ‘The Phone tower 
will also enhance the overall safety and efficiency for 
farming enterprise businesses and logistics companies’. 

Orroroo Carrieton CEO Paul Simpson said ‘The Pekina 
mobile blackspot project has been announced 
on the back of strong consistent advocacy by our 
Mayor Kathie Bowman and the Elected Members of 
the District Council of Orroroo Carrieton on behalf 
of the community they represent. This is another 
great example of the significant outcomes this 
small rural Council is delivering for its community’. 
Council has made provision for an important 
co-contribution to this Pekina phone tower in 
the Draft 2022/23 Business Plan and Budget, 
consultation processes continue, further information 
can be found on Council’s website or in office.

PEKINA TOWER BLACKSPOT PROGRAM

Rob Bowman, Rowan Ramsey, Kathie Bowman, Malcoln McKinnon, Barb Willoughby, Angela Foulis & John Mannion.

Event Date

Roll close 5pm, Friday 29 July 2022

Nomination Open Tuesday 23 August 2022

Nominations Close 12 noon, Tuesday 6 September 2022

Dispatch of ballot material to electors 14 - 20 October 2022

Close of voting 5pm, Thursday 10 November 2022

Scrutiny and Count 9am, Saturday 12 November 2022

Council Elections 
Consider for a moment how everyday life is improved by the many services that Council provide. Imagine your 
community without street lighting, rubbish collection, footpaths, libraries, playgrounds and sports club facilities, 

community halls – and the list goes on.
Decisions about these services, programs and infrastructure are made by an elected group of councillors.

The next periodic election will take place this year. Key dates are noted below.



Goyders Line Gazette May 2022  2 Goyders Line Gazette May 2022  3

From the Council Desk
CEO Chatter- Paul Simpson: Well, the first month 
has passed and I am thoroughly enjoying working for 
the Orroroo Carrieton Council and living in the township 

of Orroroo. 
I been fortunate enough to 
have attended the Community 
Consultation evenings in Pekina 
and Carrieton for the 22/23 
business plan and budget and 
was once again uplifted by the 
optimism and positiveness 
within the community. 
Throughout these consultation 
evenings I have met many 
people from the communities 
around Pekina and Carrieton, 
many which relate to Primary 

production activities, having conversations and gaining 
perspective was very enlightening. I certainly intend to 
spend more time understanding the community and 
welcome the opportunity for further conversations to 
understand the role that Council can play in economic 
development. 

The 2022/23 Business Plan and Budget has been 
endorsed by Council on 01 June 2022 and despite the 
significant financial pressures (created via inflation) 
within not only Australia but the markets worldwide, 
Council have made the decision to keep rates increase 
below the Australian inflation rate by 1.6% percentage 
points. Council have endorsed the lesser 3.5% overall 
rate increase as considered during consultation, it 
was a hard and well deliberated decision. 

It is clear to me that this Council, Mayor Kathie Bowman 
and Elected Members are laser focused on the best 
Community and Businesses outcomes and were 
willing to absorb part of the inflation increase into the 
Council budget for this financial year. This decision 
was primarily based on the financial uncertainty 

around inflation levels 
and the particularly late 
‘possible break’ in the season for the many local 
primary producers that underpin the local economy 
within our district. 

Even though the rain seems to have been avoiding 
the Council area, hopefully by the time this Goyder’s 
Line Gazette has gone to print the rain has arrived 
as promised/forecast and the much needed ‘season 
break’ has occurred. The districts farmers eagerly await 
the germination of pasture and the dry sown crops to 
support the many lambs that have successfully hit the 
ground. With commodity prices high at the moment it 
would be a shame to not benefit with good seasonal 
conditions. My fingers are certainly crossed at this 
point. 

The last month has also seen a change in Government 
at the Federal level and Council will be actively working 
to build relationships with the incoming Federal 
Government to continue to leverage support for 
uniquely Regional Communities such as Orroroo and 
surrounds. We may be a small community in Orroroo 
but it is clear to me that the community is significant 
in our primary production and overall resilience in the 
Mid-North of SA. 

I thought I might indulge and continue a theme of 
providing a quote that relate to my small discussion 
articles and this one seems appropriate for our 
community and the current challenges with the 
Australian economy.

“The farmer is the only man in our economy who 
buys everything at retail, sells everything at 
wholesale, and pays the freight both ways.”

John F. Kennedy

Message from the Mayor
As I write this, I’m sitting in our office with the little 
heater going for the first time since last winter. It’s 
finally cold! & continues to rain lightly outside. I hope 
you all had some worthwhile numbers in the gauge 
this morning. We managed right on 25mm so will get 
on with our seeding program now as we have only done 
a small amount of dry seeding. Hopefully the weather 
scribes are right & a wet winter (& spring if possible) 
will prevail.

Last Friday afternoon I was most privileged to spend 
a couple of hours with David Goyder & his wife, 
daughter & son-in-law. David is a direct descendant of 
George Goyder of Goyders Line & our get together had 
been arranged by son-in-law Leigh Whicker a couple 
of months ago as part of their holiday up north. We 
visited the Goyder Monument & Tank Hill & it was 
delightful to be able to share some of Orroroo’s history 
with them. There was also the usual comment about 
the cleanliness of our toilets, I hope our reputation in 
that area never dies.

Earlier this month (May) was the 
25th anniversary of the Orroroo 
Carrieton Council & it was 
interesting to read the extracts 
from the Goyders Gazette from 
those days. I still have a strong 
recollection of the process we went 
through at the Orroroo Council 
& the many things that were discussed at the time. 
I can still hear Chairman Des Fromm saying that we 
were about to vote on the most momentous motion 
in the history of the Orroroo Council when we finally 
amalgamated with Carrieton.
Something which seems these days forgotten which 
occurred at the same time is the formation of the 
Federation of North Eastern Councils where we joined 
with Peterborough for administration purposes & 
shared all our senior staff. This federation lasted for six 
years & I’ve personally always been disappointed that 
it wasn’t as successful as it could have been. It was 
the Councils’ fault in my opinion. We didn’t resource 
it sufficiently.

However the Carrieton amalgamation went ahead & 
to my mind its been most successful. Over the years 
we’ve had council representatives from both areas 
& done some exciting projects for all. In 1997 the 
continuation of the sealing of RN 3000 (Carrieton to 
Hawker road) by the combined staff of Council was 
responsible for around $1 million coming into our 
coffers & has remained our “rainy day” nest egg for all 
that time. I’ve very proud to have been associated with 
the Orroroo Carrieton Council for all those 25 years. 
Its a council that continues to punch well above its 
weight.

Council at the May Meeting endorsed the removal and 
replacement of several of the poor condition Kurrajong 
trees (Brachychiton populneus) in the business section 
of Second Street. In conjunction with the Settler’s Trail 

project, the failed trees 
will be removed to improve 
the overall look and feel 
of the main street whilst 
retaining the current 
leafy and unmistakeable 
existing character. 
Note: Healthy trees are 
not being removed.
Nine (9) trees are selected 
for removal; prioritisation 
has been based on 
the current health, 
location, suitability for 
replacement and the 
services currently located 

in the area. Of the trees removed, six (6) replacement 
trees will be planted in place of those removed. 
Mature plantings (approximately 2 metres high) 
will occur of Brachychiton hybrid ‘Jerilderie Red’ 

(Brachychiton populneus 
x acerifolius 'Jerilderie 
Red') - they are a hybrid 
version of the same genus 
as the Kurrajong trees. They 
produce a flower similar to 
the Illawara Flame trees 
(Brachychiton acerifolia) 
however have much less 
allergic reaction that can be 
associated with the acerifolia 
variety. The ‘Jerilderie 
Red’ does not produce 
the seed pods associated 
with the Kurrajong variety.

Further information including 
supporting photographs can 
be found on the website 
www.or roroo .sa .gov.au/
a b o u t - c o u n c i l / c o u n c i l -
m i n u t e s - a n d - a g e n d a s
Please contact the Council 
Office with any queries related 

to this matter on 8658 1260. 

TREE REPLACEMENT ORROROO MEDIAN STRIP PLANTATION

Parking on Footpaths 
Council has noticed numerous vehicles and trailers that 
have been parked blocking the footpaths in Orroroo. 

Council would like to take this opportunity to advise that 
vehicles (including trailers) must not be parked with any 
part of the vehicle on the footpath or footway. Footpaths 
are not intended to bear the weight of vehicles as 
damage may be caused to the surface or services 
located underneath. 

A footpath includes footway, lane or other place made 
or construct for the use of pedestrians and not for use 
of vehicles. Leaving vehicles and trailers parked on 
the footpath also creates an obstacle for post/parcel 
deliveries and pedestrians. 

Council requests that vehicles (including trailers) be 
removed from footpaths and stored in an alternative 
location. Failure to remove may result in an expiation 
fee of $106 per offence pursuant to the SA Australian 
Road Rules Section 197(1). 

http://www.orroroo.sa.gov.au/about-council/council-minutes-and-agendas
http://www.orroroo.sa.gov.au/about-council/council-minutes-and-agendas
http://www.orroroo.sa.gov.au/about-council/council-minutes-and-agendas
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COUNCIL ADOPTS  
2022/23 BUSINESS PLAN & BUDGET

From Mayor Kathie Bowman
On behalf of elected 
members and staff, I present 
to you the 2022/2023 
Annual Business Plan (the 
Plan). This Plan outlines the 
District Council of Orroroo 
Carrieton’s (Council) 
planned services, projects 
and major expenditures for 
the 2022-23 financial year. 
After taking into account 
feedback from community 
groups and various requests 

throughout the past year along with Council’s Long-Term 
Financial Plan and Asset Management Plans, Council 
has adopted the Annual Business Plan & Budget for 
2022/2023. The Plan aims to maintain efficient services 
for the community and continue progress towards the 
longer-term objectives of the Council, without imposing 
an unrealistic rate burden on ratepayers. 
The provision of services by Council is a reflection of 
both meeting Council’s obligations under legislation 
and making policy choices on behalf of the community 
to achieve Council’s longer-term goals.
Council has undergone a number of recent changes, 
including a change in senior leadership. In a time of 
local adaptation and continuing pandemic conditions, 
Council has endeavoured to ensure it is well advanced 
in the essential planning and due diligence for the 
coming financial year.
In the past two years rate increases have been limited 
to inflation, meaning the real increase for these years 
was nil. This year’s rate increase is 3.5%. Of course, we 
continue to work very hard on our efficiency in all areas 
to ensure Council can continue to keep rate increases 
to a minimum.

Operating Income

Operating Expenditure

Strategic Projects
Project Estimate Cost

22/23 FY
Settler’s Trail $100,000

Orroroo Heavy Vehicle Bypass (Stage 2) $900,000
Town Streets & Footpaths – Orroroo $285,196

ORG Community Complex (Stage 2) $290,000

Morchard Cemetery Memorial Wall $5,000

Resheeting Rip &  Reform 

Johnburgh Road Cottrell Road
Wilmington Road Amyton Road
Coomooroo Road Melrose Road (Duffys)
O'Dea Road McKay Road
Morchard Eurelia Road 
inc Amyton Road culvert

Pekina Black Rock

Melrose Road
Gorge Road
Circuit Road
Stock Road
North Paratoo Road

Capital Projects

 

Expression of Interest
Audit & Risk Management Committee Independ-

ent Members 
*Re-advertised*

The District Council of Orroroo Carrieton is seeking the ser-
vice of two (2) Independent Members for the Audit & Risk 
Management Committee pursuant to the requirements of 

the Local Government Act 1999.

Council is seeking to appoint two (2) suitably qualified, 
experienced persons as Independent Members effective 

from 1st November 2022. 

The primary objective of the Committee is to assist the 
Council in the effective conduct of their responsibilities for 
financial reporting, management of risk and maintaining 

reliable systems of internal controls.

Applicants must be individuals rather than corporations, 
and have recent financial experience relevant to the func-
tions of an Audit & Risk Management Committee. The In-
dependent Members will be selected by Council and will 
receive a sitting fee for meeting preparation and attend-

ances either in person or by video conference.

Expression of interest, detailing experience, skills, know-
ledge, affiliations, qualifications and required fee basis 
should be forwarded to Ms Ann Frick, District Council of 
Orroroo Carrieton, PO Box 3, Orroroo SA 5431 or email 

council@orroroo.sa.gov.au 
by 11am Monday 13th June 2022.

Further information is available by telephoning Ann Frick 
8658 1260.

Did you know?
In South Australia, you must keep your dog on a 
leash no longer than 2 metres unless in an area 
marked by council signage (some parks and some 
beach areas). If your dog is off leash in an ap-
proved area marked by signage, it must stay close 
to you, within your sight and return to you on the 
first call. Learn more >> https://bit.ly/3nHaZR7

Dog and Cat registration 
renewal time begins on July 1sr

Please ensure your dog and/or cat’s rec-
ord is up to date as soon as possible with 
change of address, microchip or desex-
ing details in Dogs & Cats Online (DACO).
All dogs and cats must be registered in DACO. Please 
note, fees are not charged for cat registration. Any 
queries please contact Council on 8658 1260. 

For more details and to view a copy of the Annual Business Plan & Budget for 2022/2023, please go to our 
website at www.orroroo.sa.gov.au

https://bit.ly/3nHaZR7
http://www.orroroo.sa.gov.au
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25TH ANNIVERSARY OF 
DISTRICT COUNCIL OF ORROROO CARRIETON 

From the Goyder’s Line Gazette, August 1996 

Councils considered issues important to the 
future management of the “Council” and 
necessary to be detennined, prior to the lodging 
of a proposal to the Local Government Reform 
Board, following which formal approval from the 
State Government is expected. The Councils 
have thus reached agreement on the following:- 
1. The new Council will be made up of 9 
elected members ( currently Orroroo has 8 
and Carrieton 6).
2. A no-ward system of electing members to 
Council will be adopted. With this method 
Councillors do not represent a specific area 
of the District but are elected to office by the 
electors to represent the whole area. Thus 
current Carrieton residents will have the 
ability to support candidates who reside in the 
current Orroroo area and vice versa.
3. A Proportional representation voting 
method will be adopted for elections, which 
are to be held on the first Saturday in May 
1997. While further publicity will be provided 
on how this method works closer to the actual 
date basically it means that if, for example, 11 
people nominate for the 9 available positions 
each voter must detail their preferences 
for the full 11 candidates. Not completing 
every preference means that the votes 
which have been cast will not be counted. 
A Chairman will be selected by the 9 
Councillors from themselves as has occurred 
in the past. No support was received for 
having a Mayor elected by the popular vote. 
Every attempt will be made to formalise 
the appointment of the new Overseer 
and District Clerk prior to Christmas. 
Both the Carrieton and Orroroo Works Depots 
will remain open indefinitely as the Council can 
see no reason to attempt to merge the Works 
Gangs into one unit. In making this decision 
the Orroroo Councillors have indicated their 
willingness to provide a Proclamation, a legally 
binding document for up to five years on the 
future Council, to the residents of Carrieton if 
they require a guarantee.

A recent joint meeting of the Orroroo and Carrieton 
Councils to consider matters relating to the amalgamation 
of the Councils in March of 1997 identified the selection 
of a new name as not only one of the most critical but 
probably also the hardest to make. Several suggestions 
were discussed with names such as Carrieton/Orroroo, 
Goyder, Frome, Orroroo/Carrieton, Oladdie, Price Maurice 
(after the original holder of the lease of much ofboth 
areas) and Southern Flinders. Opinions varied on if the 
names of the current Districts hold be used or if the 
amalgamation represented an opportunity to create a 
name which incorporate a feature other areas of the state 
can identify as being in the Orroroo and Carrieton areas. 
The selection of the new name is I believe critical as it will 
represent an opportunity to have a name with which our 
area can market itself to the state at large. Comments on 
any of the possible names mentioned above should be 
directed to Councillors or staff and of course alternative 
suggestions and the reasons behind the suggestion 
would be welcomed. Any suggestions or comments should 
be expressed prior to Council’s Meeting on August 20th.

STEVEN GRIFITHS, CEO

617 postal votes for the amalgamated District 
Council of Orroroo/Carrieton were returned 
when counting took place on Friday 2nd May 
1997. This represents a 72.5% turnout. 

This demonstrates the degree of interest which not only 
the amalgamation has created but also the involvement 
of the Orroroo and Carrieton community in civic affairs. 

11 votes were deemed to be informal as they were 
not completed correctly. Of the formal 606 votes, 
the first preferences were dispersed as follows:  
Mary James (15), Warren Luckraft (62), Des Fromm  
(229), Simon Barrie (15), James Clarke (23), Aileen Jones 
(44), Faye Case (10), Malcolm Byerlee (82), Brenton 
Luckraft (30), John Smith (25) and Kathy Bowman (71). 
The quota required for a candidate to be elected 
was calculated to be 61. Thus, Des Fromm, Malcolm 
Byerlee, Kathy Bowman and Warren Luckraft 
were declared elected at the end of the first count. 

The preferences of these members were then 
dispersed to the next available candidate not 
yet elected. Following this dispersal, Aileen 
Jones was elected and then Jolin Smith.
  
The dispersal of preference votes was, however, not at 
a full number, but rather each ballot paper was worth 
the number of votes received above the quote, divided 
by the total votes the elected candidate received.

Thus for Des Fromm, his preferences weredispersed 
at a value equal to 229 (votes received) - 61, 
(quota= 168 divided by 229 = .733624). The 
number of ballot papers each continuing candidate 
received was multiplied by .733624, with fractions 
disregarded and only whole votes counted.

Following the dispersal of Aileen Jones and John 
Smith’s next available preferences to continuing 
candidates, the result was that 4 candidates had 
still not achieved the quota of 61, so the person with 
the lowest votes (Mary James with 25), was excluded 
and her preferences dispersed at the value she 
received them. This resulted in Simon Barrie now  
having 51 votes, James Clarke 52 and Faye Case 52.  
The only option available· now was for the 
candidate with the lowest number of votes, Simon 
Barrie, to be excluded, resulting in James Clarke 
and Faye Case being automatically declared 
elected to the two remaining positions (at count  
number 24 and after 5 hours of counting). 

My congratulations to all of the elected members, 
particularly James Clarke who is serving for the 
first time. This community is indeed fortunate 
to have such exceptional people willing to 
devote time for the community’s benefit.
 
This first 3 year term on the amalgamated 
council will be crucial, but I believe the decisions 
which will need to be made are in good hands.

I extend my thanks to Simon Barrie who has served 
for 2 years and has brought an important facet to 
the decision making process of the District Council 
of Orroroo prior to the amalgamation. His incisive 
comments and business skills will be sorely missed. 

I also wish to sincerely thank Mary James for her 
nomination and interest in becoming an elected 
member. Mary felt that she could perform a function for 
this community by being and elected member and I feel 
confident that she will nominate again in three years.

STEVEN GRIFFITHS RETURNING OFFICER

The first Council meeting for the newly elected members was held on Tuesday 13th May 1997 at the Orroroo Council Chambers. 
Cr Des Fromm was elected as Chainnan of the ouncil for the next three years with Cr Malcolm Byerlee elected as Deputy 
Chairman. Council’s General Meetings will be held on the second Tuesday of each month commencing at 10.00 am with 
three meetings per year to be held at Carrieton. Actual dates of the Carrieton meetings will be provided when they are known.

MERGER OF THE ORROROO AND 
CARRIETON DISTRICT COUNCILS 

As reported in the July issue of the Goyder's 
Line Gazette, the Orroroo and Carrieton District 
Councils have received the endorsement to 
merge into one new Local Government Authority 
in early 1997. 

District Council of Orroroo 1995-1997
Back L-R: Cr DE Fromm (Chairman) Cr SC Barrie, Cr KB Duffy, SP Griffiths 

(CEO, Cr JA Chapman, Cr BJ Luckraft, JJ Schmidt (Works Overseer)
Gront L-R: C Fisher (Administration Officer), Cr AM Jones, Cr SE Foulis 

(Deputy Chairman), Cr K Bowman

LEFT:
District Council of OrrorooCarrieton Councillors & 

Senior Staff 2001-2003

Back L-R: Cr CR Parkyn, MW Shackleford, 
R Walsh, Cr T Froling, JF Mannion, 

 JA Smith, WN Luckraft 
Front L-R: T Barnes (CEO), CR Case, JM Byerlee 

(Chairman), K Bowman, C Wilmott
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Preaching Plan for Orroroo Community Church 
June 5th 		  Alan Matson
June 12th 	   	 Caitlin Polden
June 19th		  Morgan Nutt	  
June 26th		  Ken Gibb
			 

Catholic Church Mass times
First Sunday of month 9.30am Orroroo (Liturgy)
Second Sunday of month 10.00am Orroroo
Third Sunday of month 10.00am Pekina
Fourth and Fifth Sunday of month 10.00am Orroroo
Carrieton 6pm Saturdays 

Preaching Plan for Goyder Ministry Area 
Orroroo 10.00am

12/06/2022	 Rev Owen Roberts HC
19/06/2022	 Judy Laskey
26/06/2022 	Rev Ted White

Preachers and Contact details
•	 Judy Laskey 0428 599 959 
•	 Debra Hombsch 8658 9048
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￼     ORROROO EQUINE CLUB  ￼
April 2022                                                  Volume 5  Issue  4                                                             

Orroroo Equine Club Committee for 2022
President: David Salisbury Treasurer:  Alison Sellwood Secretary: Emily Byerlee Public Officer: Malcolm Byerlee

Publicity Officer: Emily Byerlee Committee Members: Liz Menzel, Haidee Williams, Ella Vercoe, Neil Byerlee.   

All Welcomed, all ages and Equine types

We look forward to another successful & happy Club Season for 2022.  

Any new Members are most welcome.   
Our next Rally Day will be Sunday 5th June, 10 am Start  - Orienteering around the town.

So come along and have a relaxing morning of fun with our horses as we shall meander around the town.  
Thinking caps on!  

Any ideas for our 3rd July Trail Ride Day—Please do let me know.
August shall be our usual Program with a Competition Day, lots of Events for all types.

There is no set Dress Code apart from suitable/Safe Riding Attire & Saddlery.  
  Helmets & Riding Boots are a Must!  

   
Orroroo Equine Club Proposed Dates – 2022

June			   Sunday 5th 	 Instruction Day—10am Start
July			   Sunday 3rd 	 Trail Ride—10 am Start
August			   Sunday 7th 	 Competition Day—10 am Start
	
September		  Sunday 11th 	 Trail Ride 10 am Start
October			  Saturday 1st  	 Clinic at Bill Willoughby’s 8am Start—To Be Confirmed
			   Sunday 2nd 	 Clinic at Bill Willoughby’s 8am Start—To Be Confirmed
November		  Sunday 5th 	 Competition Day 10am Start
December		  Sunday 4th 	 Rally Day—10am Start	
January 2023		  Sunday TBA	 AGM & High Point Presentation Day Lunch at Hotel

The Orroroo Equine Club is a helpful & friendly Starting out Club.  All Welcomed! 

Due to the Corona Virus (Covid 19) limitations and Social distancing please remember  to keep your distance and stay 
safe for all our sakes at all times!  

AVAILABLE HEALTH SERVICES
IN ORROROO

•	 Orroroo Hospital
•	 24 Hr GP & on call services
•	 24 Hr Emergency Services –with Medstar access if 

required through South Australian Virtual Emergency 
Services (SAVES)

•	 Outpatients
•	 Computerised Radiography
•	 ECG 
•	 Point of Care Testing
•	 Chemotherapy Disconnections
•	 Minor Procedures and Excisions/Cryotherapy
•	 Blood services (as per GP request)
•	 Acute and Aged Care services
•	 Transitional Care Packages- Residential
•	 Telehealth Video Consultations
•	 Palliative Care 
•	 Post Natal Care
•	 Orroroo Health Centre
•	 24 Hr Blood Pressure Monitoring
•	 24 Hr Holter (Cardiac) Monitoring at home
•	 Spirometry (measurement of lung capacity)
•	 Vaccinations
•	 Chronic disease Management 
•	 Health Checks
•	 Family Health

•	 Men and Womens Health
•	 Virtual Clinical Care - Home monitoring program
•	 Community Health Services provided at Orroroo 

Health Centre
•	 Public Physiotherapist
•	 Public Podiatrist
•	 Private Podiatrist
•	 Mental Health - referrals
•	 CAFHS Nurse
•	 Dietician
•	 Diabetes Nurse Educator
•	 Speech Pathology
•	 Respiratory Nurse
•	 Services available for health and wellbeing 
•	 Centre Based Day Care
•	 Seniors Lunch
•	 Respite - day and overnight
•	 Mobile Bone Density Testing –RAH 
•	 Mobile Breast Screening – Jamestown
•	 Home Care Packages
•	 Northern Passenger Transport Network
•	 Portable car hoist to assist with transport
•	 In home respite and outings with a driver
•	 Services planned and in progress -  Basic Ultrasound 

Machine
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ORROROO HISTORICAL SOCIETY
The Orroroo Historical Society has been very busy in recent months with many new volunteers registering to be a 
part of the Society. This is great to see - the future of the Society looks very positive! 
Volunteers have been attending online training conducted by the History Trust of SA. Some of the topics covered 
so far include: 
•	 Where to start: Planning your digitisation program 
•	 Developing your digitisation policies & procedures 
•	 Preservation Standards & Storage 

There are more online courses in the coming weeks and we welcome more volunteers who want to learn about 
how we can digitise the many records within the Society building. It is hoped that by digitising many of the 
records, they can accessed via the internet, assisting families doing their family tree and research from anywhere 
in the world. 
The monthly meetings have been well attended with all new volunteers showing interest and are working 
towards new Terms of Reference for the Society to lead it into the future. 

Busy-Bees have also been scheduled so that new volunteers can learn the process of accepting new material 
and how to catalogue and store items. It is very important to learn the process of cataloguing so that items can 
be easily located in the future. 

There have also been building works on the property with more still to come. Rural Aid have assisted with the 
development of the front garden beds and fence. What an improvement to the building this has made! A new 
sign advertising the Society is currently being designed by local year 10 student Ajay White which will replace the 
aged and dated one currently in place. Painting of the exterior and interior of the building will be undertaken in 
the coming months which will lift the appearance of the building. We look forward to seeing the end result! 

If you would like to know more about the Orroroo Historical Society please see any of the members below or 
contact the Council Office. 

Dates to Remember:
Monthly Meeting – 1st Wednesday of month at 1.30pm

Busy-Bee – 3rd Wednesday of the month at 10.00am
Online Training – Every second Thursday 11am at the Council Chambers.

Orroroo Historical Society members present at their June 2022 Meeting:
Sitting – Janet Burns, Clara Sims, Di Barrie, Mary Hook.

Standing – Ray Sims, Lynn Nagel, John Mannion, Margaret Breton, Margaret Wilson
Absent: Ann Bartlett, Richard Ford, Sandra Shephard, Richard Warwick

This is a collection of 
random memories of  
John Stanford, born in 1901 
at Farina, South Australia and 
destined to live and work in the 
pastoral regions of South Aus.tralia 
for the greater part of his life-time.
 
The story is not outstanding, 
in that it does not exceed the 
accomplishments of so many 
people with similar backgrounds, 
but it ranks him with an out
standing class of people - those 
who have offered their lives to 
the development of the outback.

These days, when I haven’t much 
to do, seems a good time to  
write down things that have 
happened to me and to others I have  
known during a life time in the 
bush - in fact, as I tell stories  
of these happenings, quite a lot of 
my friends have said ‘’Why don’t 
you write these things down?” They 
are very interesting but to me they 
are just incidents of a life time.

I was born at Farina, South 
Australia; in 1901, one of 5 girls 
and 7 boys and in those days money 
was scarce and for lads looking 
for work on leaving school there 
was always the stations and not  
much else; consequently that is 
where we all went and had to learn  
to do things the hard way.
 
My first job was opening the 
gates on the mail coach between 
Murnpeowie and Box Flat on the 
Innaminka track. They were all 
four and five horse mails then.
The chaps that took this contract 
were brothers named Pope. They 
had previously been cattle drovers 
and they had about SO horses but 
not many had ever been in harness 
but all were broken to saddle and 
pack work. So, the result was the 
driver got up on the seat, the gate 
opener (me) and any passengers 
would all take their seats, the 
horses were brought round fully 
harnessed and the reins passed up 

to the driver and the traces hooked 
on and then the call “Let ‘em 
go” and did they got However not  
being corn fed these bush horses 
didn’t last long and had to be pushed 
a lot for the rest of the jourt,ey but 
if we had to pass through a gate the 
driver would turn circles till I opened 
the gate and then turn circles while 
the gate was closed.The only way I 
could get up on the coach was to 
climb of the back of the coach. This 
would have been somewhere round 
1915 and it was quite a common 
thing to meet men coming along on 
horseback with the inevitable pack 
horse and being asked where they 
were going and the answer was that 
they were going down to enlist in the 
Light Horse. Many of these chaps, 
and I knew most of them, were 
not able to join the Light Horse, 
would still go but in the Infantry. I 
might add in passing many of the 
Australian Light Horse eventually 
went into the first Air Force.
 
At this time the East-West line 
construction was in full swing 
and I eventually found my way 
there. My elder brother was up on 
the line and sent for me. He also 
like many others eventually went 
away to the war and was killed at 
Armentiers in France in 1917. One of  
my jobs on the line was offsider 
on the camel teams. These teams 
were used carting water and other 
supplies to the leading gangs,  
that is the scoop gangs, clearing 
gangs, etc. There were hundreds  
of camels and also hundreds of 
horses up there. The horses were 
used mainly as scoops forming the 
built up sections of the line. What 
a difference now with all the latest 
earth moving equipment. We would 
have 12, 14 or 16 camels in a team 
and we mainly carted water. Those 
scoop horses needed a lot of water. 
Those·were happy days and I think 
I was still only between 14 and 15 
years old and from what I remember 
the head of the line would not have 
been much further than Wirraminna.
Another thing that impressed me 

was the huge sums of money held 
in the hands of the two-up players 
after pay day in the big camps along 
the line. I can also recall being in 
Tarcoola and calling to someone to 
come and see the first train smoke. 
It was the plate layer some miles 
away and gradually getting closer. 
Tarcoola township in those days was 
some distance away from where the 
line passed but I understand it was 
shifted over to where it is today, 
on to the line. In those days it was 
quite a township and mining center, 
boasting 2 hotels. The main centre 
of employment was the Tarcoola 
mine and of course a centre for 
the surrounding pastoral country.

I did not go any further than Tarcoola 
with the railway but returned to the 
home town of Farina to take a job 
as messenger boy in the Post Office. 
This was only a temporary position 
but I was supposed to sit for an exam. 
in competition with others for the 
permanent job. Well, I would have 
had the job sewn up as far as the 
exam. was concerned but one had 
to be turned 16 years of age before 
being allowed to sit and believe it 
or not I was 3 weeks too young. So 
much for red tape. Again it was bush 
for me. I drove a team of donkeys for 
a dam sinker. We would have about 
20 in the team harnessed in pairs. 
No reins on these but a pair of good 
leaders, as is also the case with a 
camel team, and the driver would 
“call” the leaders to or from one and 
of course the team followed. They 
would be harnessed to at yard or  
\ yard scoop on wheels and a scoop 
holder behind with a pair of long 
handles; with these he would tilt 
the mouth of the scoop to fill and to 
empty it would be turned right over 
between the wheels. I do not know 
what a contractor would be paid 
for dam sinking at that time but I 
would say around 9d. to 1/0d. per 
cubic yard. I know I was paid about 
15/0d. per week and I think the men 
would be paid 25/0d. per week.
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When that job cut out I would do 
various boys’ jobs around the town 
and finally went to Parachilna with 
my old friend Will Darmody, whose 
widow and daughter live quite close 
to me today in Pt. Augusta. They 
were happy days around Parachilna 
with many trips to Blinman for 
various functions. I remember 3 of 
us riding from Parachilna to Blinman 
one afternoon for a dance in the 
same evening and then saddlint 
up and riding back to Para. Nothing 
much in that, I suppose, except 
that the distance was 25 miles up 
and 25 back. But if one wanted to 
get about in those times that was 
the only way and although I did not 
know it then I was to take many 
such rides in the next few years.  
The only motor vehicles that we had 
known prior to that was, first the 
overland trip of Dutton and Angas 
in 1908. I was quite a small boy
when they went through Farina. I 
remember my father hopping on 
their running board to show them 
over the sandy creek bed on their 
way out of the town. Consequently, 
it was very interesting to me to 
read a couple of days ago that 
at the sale of old vehicles and 
furniture at Anlaby Station they 
had decided to keep that old car. 

That would be just 60 years ago. 
The next motor vehicle I remember 
was a Motor Buggy. The late 
Scotty Napier, who was a northern 
business man, had a couple of 
these and from memory I think they 
were driven by a chain or belt to the 
back axle. They had solid wheels,  
or at least the same wheels as an 
ordinary buggy. I don’t think they 
were a success as noone else had 
them then or after. About the same 
time the famous road train came to 
Farina. This was a traction engine 
pulling a number of solid wheel 
trucks. It was brought up to cart the 
copper from the Yudamutna mines 
to the rail siding at Lyndhurst, but  
I don’t think any copper was ever 
carted either because the mines 
closed down round that time, or 

the train was not suitable. Or both. I 
remember we school children being 
taken for a ride and it became stuck 
on the Farina race course but I do 
know it never carted any ore and 
years after I saw the remains of 
the engine part itself laying outside 
a garage belonging to Mr. Napier, 
and it could still be there. The 
next motor vehicle we saw was a T 
Model Ford and would have been 
the earliest model. Mr. Fred Budge, 
a local storekeeper, had this. Again 
the school children were treated 
to rides and it was a bit more of a 
success than the old motor buggies.
 
While on the subject of motor 
vehicles it was about this time that 
as the shearers were going on trips 
to the various sheds on their push 
bikes one or two of the “guns”, 
that is, the fastest shearers, would 
invariable make more money than 
the others and decided to buy 
motor bikes. One in particular that 
I can recall was George Denman.
think they met with a fair amount 
of success with these early
machines on the then very rough 
outback roads. It was only a few years 
after that that they started coming 
round in cars with usually one or 
two of the more enterprising ones 
getting trucks. Those trucks would 
carry quite a few of the others - for 
a fee - and I should think this would 
have been a paying proposition. The 
next to get motor bikes were three 
of the local railway fettlers and they 
were Len McDonald, Jim O’Loughlin 
and Hugo Kadow. As near as I can 
remember they had quite a bit 
of success with their machines. 

After my eldest brother was killed 
at the war in 1917 our family left 
the north - that is, what was left of 
it, as most of the elder members 
of the family had gradually drifted 
away and only used to come back 
occasionally. That terminated 
a long association, especially  
for my mother who went there as 
a girl with her parents in about 
the year 1867. There was only one 
house in Farina when my mother 
went there and it was situated 
across the creek from where the 
main town was built eventually. 
She told me that her father cut and 
carted the pegs for the surveyors 
to peg the town out, but there is 
very little left of the old town today.
 
My grandfather was gored by a 
bullock in Farina and is buried 
there in the old cemetery over on 
the hill past the township dam.  
My grandmother died some years 
after and is also buried there.  
My father did not come to the 
North until after the rails of the 
north line had reached there. 

My next venture was in what is known 
as the North West of South Australia. 
I went to work at South Gap Station 
and it was shortly after I went there 
that World War I finished. I arrived 
there at shearing time and was put 
on to ride and lead a pack horse with 
mail once a week. In the meantime 
a bit of mustering, etc. After a while 
I had 2 horses in a buggy and then 
4, and above me, stuck on the wall, 
is a photo taken so long ago of 
myself with mail coach and 4 mules

Did you know: 
During 1881 Carrieton became a part of the horse 
racing scene by forming the Carrieton Jockey Club.
After the club was formed Mr PA Molloy offered 
part of his property to build a race course. From 
then omn the meetings, unitl 1917, were held in 
Molloy’s paddock, now owned by Reg williams.

Carrieton also had large company known as the 
Carrieton Implement and Foundary Co. which was 
formed in 1890 and which employed a number on men 
and boys. Originally it was established by Messrs P 
Molloy, King, Fuller and Brock. 

The shop on the south corner of Fifth and Third Streets 
was once Molloy’s butcher shop, later a successful 
mixed business was conducted there by GL Ford and 
after him Ron and Dorothy Mold, then J and R Smith. 
While Mold had the shop, a freak dust storm blew the 
roof off and also took the roof off their home accross 
the road. An 85 miles per hour wind caused a complete 
blackout. Local people went to thier aid and removed as 
much of the stock as possible to the ahll and vocered 
the rest with tarpaulins, as some rain followed the 
storm. Their house was so badly damaged that it  had 
to be demolished. 

Land Selections
Molloy Mary Sect 106 HD Eurelia 557 

Acres £557
9 Dec 1876

Molloy Bridget Sect 107 HD Eurelia 574 
Acres £574

9 Dec 1876

Molloy PA Sect 122a HD Eurelia 294 
Acres £294

9 Jan 1884

Molloy J Sect 121 HD Eurelia 400 
Acres £400

9 Jan 1884

Molloy SA Births to 1928
Mary 10 Mar 

1868
Wilunga Patrick Molloy & Cahterine 

Ryan
Birdget 
Jane

14 Nov 
1869

Wilunga Patrick Molloy & Cahterine 
Ryan

Mary Ann 14 Apr 
1871

Wilunga Patrick Molloy & Cahterine 
Ryan

Johanna 
Maria

3 Apr 
1874

Gulnare Partick Albert Molloy & Cather-
ine Ryan

Agnes 5 Sep 
1885

Carrieton Partick Albert Molloy & Cather-
ine Ryan

Theresa 
Florance 
Ella

27 Dec 
1886

Carrieton Partick Albert Molloy & Cather-
ine Ryan

James 
Mathew

15 Feb 
1888

Carrieton Partick Albert Molloy & Cather-
ine Ryan

Susannah 
gertrude

24 Feb 
1890

Carrieton Partick Albert Molloy & Cather-
ine Ryan

Mathew 
Lawrence

17 May 
1896

Carrieton Patrick Albert Molloy & Eliza-
beth Lilly Sheehan

Daniel 
Denis

18 Oct 
1899

Carrieton Patrick Albert Molloy & Eliza-
beth Sheehan

Maurice 
James

14 Jul 
1902

Carrieton Patrick Albert Molloy & Lizzie 
Sheehan

Ellen  
Mary

3 Feb 
1905

Carrieton Patrick Albert Molloy & Lizzie 
Sheehan

Thomas 
Luke

17 May 
1907

Carrieton Patrick Albert Molloy & Lizzie 
Sheehan

Doreen 
Margaret

25 May 
1909

Carrieton Patrick Albert Molloy & Lizzie 
Sheehan

CARRIETON & THE MOLLOY FAMILY 

 PA Molloy &
 Lizzie Sheehan

South 
Gap Station 

(State Library 
of South 

Australia)
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Rainfall recordings to Sunday May 29th  Almerta 2.5mm, 
Carrieton 2.6mm, Glenroy 9.8mm, Moockra 5.5mm, 
Sandal Park 4mm. Following these reports a general 
rain across the district late Sunday 29th onwards with 
measurements from 11mm to 22mm. Eurelia’s totals 
for May was 23.2mm.

Condolences are extended: 
To the family of Jean Fisher wife of the late Bob Fisher.  
After Bob’s death Jean retired to Queensland to be closer 
to family. Jean migrated from England and became a 
keen follower of Australian bush sports and outback 
travel. Jean was always distinguished in her presence 
wearing a bushman’s hat RIP Jean.

To Joy Spry and her family on the passing of Mick. 
Mick once was manager of the Carrieton Hotel and did 
considerable work within the Carrieton District with Ron 
Hazel. RIP Mick 

To Sue, Paul, Jane and Kate and families  on the passing 
of Barry Ackland. Baz is fondly remembered for his early 
working days as a wool classer in the district from which 
there are many fun times to recall. RIP Baz. 

Happy Birthday and Congratulations & Best Wishes to 
Fletcher Hoare on his recent 21st birthday. It’s great to 
have a younger farmer within the district to lower our 
the local average age of farmers. Well done and happy 
celebrating Fletcher. 

The Carrieton Progress meeting on May 12th saw 
a good attendance from many and a few first timers. 
Julie welcomed the attendance of Kathy Bowman 
(council rep) and the new CEO of Council Paul Simpson. 
A committee was selected to draw up plans, costings 
etc for a playground to be built on CPA land opposite 
the hotel behind the war memorial. Discussions were 
held on a  cemetery upgrade, the present untidy state 
of Yanyarrie Whim and the need for speed restrictions 
within the town during town events.

Trash and Treasure Sunday June 12th is to held in 
Memorial Hall with a morning tea offering fresh scones 
baked on site with a variety of stalls to select from. CPA  
also is offering to sell goods at 20% commission (goods 
must be clean, presentable and marked) and left at 
shop before 4.00pm Friday 10th. Steak sandwiches and 
hot chips are also available. For more information call 
Gay Rowe 0427 589 040

AGM of Carrieton Rodeo club is at clubrooms 7.30pm. 
Congratulations to Glynn Shackleford who has accepted 
the vice president position on the Festival State Rodeo 
Committee. Annual Rodeo for 2022 is being planned for 
Dec 31st.

Moockra school 8/4/1894 - 12/6/1964
Renunion and unveiling of plaque on 12th June 
2022 at 1:30pm at the school site. The only 
remains of the school are the two post supports  
(seen in far right below) for the rail where students tied 
thier ponies. Many stories and memories will be told on 
the day. Everyone welcome.
Enquiries to Leo Case 0437 477 254

Save the Date Saturday October 22nd. The Two 
Mary’s and their group of 5 will be bringing their sold-
out Fringe show to Carrieton Mem Hall. A night of light 
entertainment and broad range of 60’s,70’s & 80’s 
music. Bookings open in July.

Catholic church mass times remain unchanged at 
6.00pm Saturday evenings. For more information ring 
Father Harold 0412 506 010.
 

CARRIETON NEWS
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Have your say! 
 

The Yorke and Northern Local Health Network (YNLHN) are developing a Clinical Service Plan that will 
identify key priorities and areas for improvement in our hospitals and community health services over the 
next five years. 
 
We seek your feedback to help us better understand what people in our region need from health 
services to achieve optimal health and wellbeing. Your answers will form part of the consultation of 
stakeholders, clinicians, workers and consumers of health services across the region. 
 
We value your feedback and thank you for participating in the development of the YNLHN Clinician 
Service Plan (2022-2027). 

If the future profile of clinical health services in the Yorke and Northern area is important to you, we 
value your perspective by completing a short confidential survey. 

We invite you to share your views from 9 May 2022 until 30 June 2022. 

You can scan the QR code with your camera, click on the drop box at the top of your screen, and you 
will be taken to a quick, five-minute online survey.   

If you would like a hard copy of the survey, please ask the onsite Director of Nursing, or contact 
Tracey Stringer (contact information detailed below). 

The survey closes Thursday, 30 June 2022. 

 

 

  

Yorke and Northern Local Health Network 

Clinical Service Planning 
 

For more information 
Yorke and Northern Local Health Network 
Tracey Stringer 
Telephone - 0435 657 679 
sahealth.sa.gov.au/yorkeandnorthernlhn 

 Follow us at: facebook.com/YNLHN 

OFFICIAL 
 
© Yorke and Northern Local Health Network, Government of South Australia.  
All rights reserved. 
 

 

CATCH YOUR BREATH: 
QUICK AND SIMPLE TIPS FOR 
MANAGING BREATHLESSNESS 

FREE EVENT  10am - 12.30pm - Thursday, 16 June 2022

ORROROO TOWN HALL, Second Street Orroroo. Light refreshments included. 

CONTACT & RSVP before Monday 13 June  
to Megan Goehring (Respiratory Nurse) by phone 0466 857 464

Do you experience breathlessness?

Want to improve your condition without drugs? 

Come to this fun and practical session with experts  
from the University of South Australia.
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ORROROO 
FREE CPAP 
CLINIC DAY DATE & LOCATION 

SERVICES 

CONTACT 

30th June 2022 
9am – 5pm 

For bookings contact: 
Trish Coombes  
8645 1557  

- CPAP trials 
- Mask fittings 
- Spare parts 
- Data Downloads 

Respirico ScooterWorld also 
provide mobility services, 
such as scooters, wheelchairs, 
walkers and more! 

Orroroo Medical Centre 
23 Second St, Orroroo SA 
5431 

The 2022 Netball Committee are very excited for netball 
to be BACK! It’s great see everyone back on the courts. 

We are very lucky to have a very committed and 
passionate 2022 Committee who have been working 
very hard behind the scenes to get everything organised, 
and who will continue this hard work throughout the 
season. The club is lucky to have people so dedicated 
to seeing it prosper. We are also very proud to have 
a great list of junior and senior coaches this year. 
Committee positions and coaches are listed below

After much consideration, we have decided to drop 
our B Grade this year. This will be reviewed at the 
end of the first round. We are lucky to have very 
committed existing, new and returning players 
who make it possible for us to still fill 5 teams.  

Juniors Update:
Our G, I and J Graders are already showing some 
great development, not quite being portrayed in their 
results so far. Hopefully as the season continues 
they can reap the rewards of their hard work.  

Seniors Update:
So far this season we have seen some inconsistency 
in players due to work commitments and isolation for 
COVID. Unfortunately, this has meant we haven’t been 
able to present our full strength yet, resulting in limited 
wins so far this season. As of the 14th May, we have 
two teams in the top four, however, we are expecting 
to develop and show some strength throughout the 
season. It is great to see some young talent playing 
in our top few grades, allowing them to experience 
quite competitive netball and develop their skills.	

Umpire Development:
On the 24th of April NANA provided some of our 
beginning umpires with an opportunity to complete a 
practical umpiring course at Laura. Five people from our 
club went and took advantage of this great opportunity 
to learn new skills. There will be further opportunities 
for umpiring development throughout the year. 

Player Milestone:
When we played Southern Flinders on the 14th May we 
had a huge player milestone…. Kellie White – 300 Games!
Kellie has played her entire netball career for ONC 
and today will play her 300th Senior game. She is a 
fearless defender who has always been a fierce and 
competitive player. Kellie is one to leave everything 
on the court, not sparing an ounce of effort that could 
be used against those pesky goalies. The ONC Family 
congratulates Kellie on this tremendous achievement, 
and we look forward to seeing her continue being 
an important member of our back line in the club. 

ORROROO NETBALL CLUB NEWS
COMMITTEE POSITIONS COACHES

President
Marlee Hounsell

Roo Net
Lauren Shephard

Vice President
Kate Pearce

Sub Minis
Parent Volunteers

Secretary
Emma Jefferson

Minis
Haidee Williams

Vice Secretary/Uniforms 
Karlee Dohnt

J Grade
Jacinta Ferguson

Treasurer
Jessie White

I Grade
Karlee Dohnt

Score Recorder
Kylie Luckraft

G Grade
Nicole Hughes

Umpire Coordinator
Nicole Hughes

F Grade
Kylie Luckraft

Player Welfare Rep
Adele Bennett

E Grade
Nicole Hughes

Child Protection Officer
Nicole Hughes

D Grade 
Lauren Shephard

Sponsorship
Adele Bennett

C Grade
Marlee Hounsell

Senior Coaches Coordinator
Lauren Shephard

A Grade
Kate Pearce

Junior Coaches Coordinator 
Jessie White

General Member
Jacinta Ferguson

Patron Kerry Thomas

Marlee Hounsell
ONC President 

Left: Annie-Mae Pitkin, 
Demi O’Brien
 and Macy Kitschke
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LADIES GOLF
The season continues to be dry, though the course is 
looking good.  

Huge thanks to those who are putting time into the 
course in a variety of ways. Your time and efforts have 
been noticed. The blacks have been worked on, the 
tee blocks have all been surrounded in crusher dust, 
access tracks have been resurfaced and the course is 
looking neat and tidy. All we need now are some soaking 
rains to finish it off. THANK YOU to all concerned. Much 
appreciated!

Belated CONGRATULATIONS to Simon McNamara 
and Jackson Nutt on their ‘hole in one’ achievements 
recently. A wonderful outcome and something we all 
hope for, well done boys!

On behalf of the Golf Club we extend sincere thanks to 
the Rural Aid group for the work they did at the Golf Club 
whilst they were in Orroroo. The new ramp, retaining 
wall and garden bed look amazing and have certainly 
improved the venue. Thank you also for the work you 
did inside the venue. Your generosity was very much 
appreciated.

Yes, the dreaded Covid has affected  some of our 
players, fortunately we have been able to battle on.

4/5/22
Four ladies competed in a PAR competition in ideal 
weather conditions.
Winners: Kate Williams +1
Birdies: Kate No 6, Maria Heywood No 15, Jenny Liebich 
No 18

11/5/22
Competition of the day was Stableford/ 2nd Round of 
Captains trophy.  
Weather conditions again, ideal.
Winners: Nardine Odea 34 points, NTP No 15 and chip 
out No 4.
Jenny Liebich and Maria Heywood represented our Club 
at Wilmington Open Day Tuesday 10/5/22. Apparently 
it was a very looooong day! Thank you girls!
18/5/22
Only two ladies out today competing in a Stroke/Putting 
competition.
Winner: Jenny Liebich   Nett 74 and 26 putts, and a chip 
out on No 2.

Jenny and Denise Williams travelled to The Dunes golf 
course to represent our club at their Open Day on 27th 
May. Comments re the day included bunkers, hard, 
bunkers, friendly club and more bunkers! Thank you 
girls!

25/5/22
Six players out today, in what turned out to be ideal 
conditions after the threat of rain. (what’s THAT you 
say?!) It was really lovely to come to each black and to 
have it raked today, thank you so much to whoever did 
this. Really appreciated!  Also thank you to those that 
fluffed up the blacks that had become very tricky to chip 
onto and putt on. We noticed, thank you!

Competition today was the 2nd leg of The International 
Bowl / Stroke.
Winners: Jenny Liebich nett 73,  Silver Division, Chip Out 
No 8.

Monthly Medal:
Kate Williams nett 69, Bronze Division
Open Days coming up during June include Association 
Foursomes Crystal Brook 6th, Orroroo 16th and Port 
Germain 24th.

Old and New Players always welcome. Wednesdays 
9.30am for a 10am start. Nine hole players are also 
welcome to play on an accredited 9 hole course which 
allows you to be handicapped.

MEN'S SHED
VOLUNTEERS

NEEDED
If interested, please contact: 

0427 989 079

LET IT OUT

LET IT OUT
Increasing awareness and
understanding of the
impact environmental
factors have on health and
wellbeing.
Developing coping
strategies to assist with
these impacts.

Lack of social engagement from the elderly
population (particularly males)
A need for intergenerational program to encourage
social interaction
Sustainable community events with positive focus 
Development of a wellbeing resource list
Education for COVID-19 and telehealth services

       5 key gaps identified: 

Initial Project Focus

Needs analysis identified
change of focus

 Spoke with a range of community members
(e.g. businesses owners & farmers)
Found that the community are extremely
aware of these impacts
Coping strategies are available, but
members of the community are missing out
(e.g. elderly, non-drinkers & those not
playing sport) 

What we are doing 

How to make the shed sustainable

Easily accessible (Gazette article,
hardcopy & online)
Contact information of resources

 Foundational work to re-
establish Men's Shed 

Wellbeing resource list 

Key gaps identified by reference
group & community members 

01.

03.

02.

04.
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THIS PAGE IS PROUDLY SPONSORED BY THE STORE ON SECOND

COMMUNITY NOTICES
For collection Enquiries please contact
Clare Valley Waste on 0438 884 340 
Between 8am-4pm

Cut off dates for the Gazette 2022
Cut Off date			   Publishing Date
27th June			   1st July
1st   Aug			   5th Aug
29th Aug			   2nd Sep
3rd    Oct				   7th Oct
31st Oct				   4th Nov
28th Nov			   2nd Dec

Calendar of Events
		
June	 12th	 Carrieton Trash & Treasure
				  

If you have anything you would like to put onto the Calendar 
of Events, please let Council know by emailing: 

council@orroroo.sa.gov.au

Justice of the Peace
Peter Amey  0438 252 430 or 8658 1020      

Trevor Laskey  0427 599 051       
Joy Ford  0427 533 628     

Orroroo Refuse Depot
The Orroroo Waste Depot opening hours are as 
follows:
Wednesday 3pm - 5pm
Friday 1pm - 3pm
Sunday 10am - 2pm
Please note that on days of extreme temperatures  
(eg. 40°C plus) opening times will be: 
Wednesday and Friday 9am to 11am 
Sunday 8am to 12 noon 
The Depot will be shut on Fire Ban Days and 
when too windy and/or wet 
Contact: Colin Dawes 0428 865 810 

Phone: 8658 1030      
Email: thestoreonsecond@bigpond.com

Thank You 
Baker, John Francis 5/11/1940 - 13/4/2022
There are no words to fully express our heartful 
thanks for the sympathy, cards, flowers, food, 
love and support extended to our family during 
this difficult time. Please accept this as our 

personal thanks. 
Kath, John, Jenny, Paul & Maree, Stacey & 
Andrew, Mitch & Sirra, Ethan & Kelsea, Hannah, 

Todd 

Barry Ackland (Bazz)
Sue, Paul, Jane, Kate and families would like 
to express our deepest gratitude for the cards, 
phone calls, messages, love and support shown 
to us all on the sad loss of our beloved husband, 

Dad and Pa. 

Special thanks to Dr Simon Jackson and all 
the amazing staff at the Orroroo Hospital and 

Medical Centre. 

To the Orroroo Football Club
Thank you for the respect that the Club has 
shown us. Bazz would have been truly honoured 
by the recognition given to him by all members, 

players and supporters of the club. ‘Go Roos’
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